Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

PO Box 75115

Washington, DC 20015

Minutes

May 12, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Borbely, Fengler, Holden, Ibangha, and Rice 

The meeting was convened at 7:01 pm. 

 1. Agenda

Mr. Rice added two items to the agenda: Committee membership for his committee, and a letter to DDOT on a bike lane.  Mr. Borbely added an addition to the ABL committee. The agenda was approved without objection.

2. Minutes

Mr. Ibangha changed a mention of Kentucky Courts to Rosedale. The minutes for March were approved without objection.

3. Community Comments
Bill Solti spoke about a group that has organized to support the Dog Park Amendments, legislation now before the City Council, which will be up in June.  He is hopeful the ANC will pass a motion of support for the bill, and provided a sample resolution, and one passed by ANC 4C.

Michael Bell said he had met with Commissioner Mack about an 8” variance he needed for the installation of an elevator.  Mr. Rice said that the variance was on the agenda of the Economic Development and Zoning at its meeting May 31st.

Michael Harmon expressed his concern that the proposed condominium development at the PEPCO site would not be a mixed use development.  He said that there is no commercial retail within walking distance of his home, and encouraging mixed usage would keep business in the neighborhood, provide safety with pedestrian traffic, and mitigate what would be a sterile environment.  He said he had a petition with 84 signatures supporting the idea that the developer should consider mixed use.

4. Community Discussion: Hilltop Campus Proposal
Tommy Wells discussed his proposal for the Hilltop Campus, which would encompass Spingarn High School, Young Elementary School, Browne Junior High School and Phelps Vocational School at a site on the overlooking the Anacostia, the Arboretum and a golf course near Hechinger Mall. The site is in a neighborhood that has lots of social needs, and the current schools are badly in need of repair.  He suggests that something wonderful could be created, with the site including a wellness center, a kiosk library, and among other things, industry-standard vocational classrooms within.  He suggested that it could be a multi-agency project, including DCPS, DOES, and even some affordable housing using funds from the Housing Production Trust Fund.  He thinks it could be included in the New Communities Program, after Sursum Corda.  His vision is that it could become a campus where people could learn and feel safe, and it could serve as a metaphor for the rebuilding of the city’s schools.  In answer to a question about a timetable for the Campus proposal, he said that the New Communities program was currently focused on Sursum Corda, and he hoped that the relevant ANCs would push to make the Hilltop area the next one.  

Commissioner Rice asked about the numbers of students in the District Schools.   Mr. Wells said that the new McKinley Tech, for the first time, showed an increase in the number of students, but the numbers are remaining steady.  He said that more children are going to charter schools, and there are 5-6 million square feet of space available.  He wants to work with the neighbors to tailor public assets to the needs of the neighborhood.

In answer to a question he said that there are no longer stand-alone vocational education schools, and they have been blended with regular high schools.  He said the facilities would be opened for charter schools.  He said that School Superintendent Janney was working to align elementary schools with citywide high schools such as Banneker and Duke Ellington to give the system more coherence.

Mr. Wells ended his presentation by saying that as the system creates new neighborhoods, they should be safe, liveable, walkable—that every child is near a school.

 5. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Alberti reported that he met with the ABC about S&T Market, and there will be a hearing on the amendments the Board made to the agreement.  The bottom line, he said, is that the Board will amend the voluntary agreement to permit single sales.

Commissioner Beatty (through Commissioner Fengler) announced two meetings, both to be held at Sherwood Rec Center: one on Lovejoy Park on May 25th, and one on Kingman Field on June 1st. 

Commissioner Fengler said he had spoken with Kelly Steele, and the dog park legislation is on the agenda for the next ANC meeting.  He also reported that there is a petition being circulated for a stop sign on 11th and F Streets.  He said he has not heard from the Department of Parks and Recreation about his concerns about the Father’s Day event at Sherwood Rec Center, which succeeds only in turning the neighborhood into a mess.  Finally, he reported that the joint ad with ANC 6C about participating in PSAs is terrific.

Commissioner Ibangha thanked Mr. Rice for attending his SMD meeting on the Rosedale project.  He said that community input on the project has been completed and it would now be moved to the Economic Development and Zoning Committee.  He reported that the Director of Public Works apologized for hot attending the meeting, and that parking tickets written on baseball game days can be voided for permitted cars.

Commissioner Borbely reported on a meeting with neighborhood leaders on problems with sexual assaults in his SMD.  There seems to be a lot of trouble from local kids, and the idea of finding things to do, such as basketball, to keep them occupied.  They will try to find out who the kids are and where they live.  He reported that a Stop Work order had been issued for illegal construction on 15th Street NE.  He further said that the old Miner School would become a charter school, that there is a proposal to add more restaurants and taverns on H Street; and that a grocery with a liquor license is moving from Northwest to Maryland Avenue.

Commissioner Rice reported that he is working with residents in his SMD on the question of noise regulations for churches.  They are exploring whether churches are exempt from the regulations and who enforces them.

Commissioner Holden reported that about 100 people had attended her SMD meeting.  She presented a copy of a voluntary agreement with Joe Englert for Showbar and Olympic.  She said she wants to thank all those who attended the meeting.  She said the voluntary agreement would be presented at the May 24th ABL committee meeting.  She also  reported on the trash being created by the renovation at 1209 Wylie Street.

Commissioner Alberti reported that the North Lincoln Park Neighborhood Association would hold its annual fundraiser on May 21st.  He also said that the new parking regulations for RFK parking would be ready on May 13th, and that the current regulations were on the ANC’s web site.

 6. Officers Reports
Chair: Mr. Fengler reported that he had received no response to his letter to DHCD about the REF for the Maryland Avenue firehouse and the 9th Street police station.  He also said that his letter to DCRA about the proposed Chuck You carryout has been ignored, and that director Patrick Canavan has been unresponsive.  He also reported that DDOT has a citywide project to identify alleys that need repair, and he was looking for assistance in preparing a list.  Mr. Alberti suggested that it be turned over to individual commissioners for each to identify the top five, and the second five in her/his SMD.  The request should also be put on the website.

Vice Chair:  Mr. Ibangha reported that he ad attended a training session by the ABC with Commissioner Beatty.

Secretary: Mr. Borbely said that the didn’t have the language for his by-laws amendment on the timing of the preparation of the agenda packet and would present it next month.

Treasurer:  Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $406.80 and that the savings account balance was $4,135.19. He announced an allotment for the first quarter of 05 for $5,794.42   Motions:  Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved: $120 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes; and for $474.50 to Kinko’s copying expenses; and a $12 bank service charge for the period ending March 31).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Borbely, and approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $5,594.72, and a savings account balance of $4,136.59, for a closing total of $9,731.31. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved acceptance of the Quarterly Report for the 2nd Quarter of FY05. Mr. Ibangha asked whether the records were kept on a spreadsheet, and was told that there was. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for April.    The motion was seconded by Mr. Ibangha and passed without objection.  

5. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Mr. Fengler said that Ms. Beatty had no formal recommendations of voluntary agreements.  Motion:  A motion was made to accept the report of the ABL committee.  It was passed without objection.  Motion:  A motion was made to appoint Toto Tolu to be a member of the ABL Committee.  It was passed without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC send letters to DPMED, DCRA AND Councilmembers Graham and Ambrose with the following recommendations:

For the Home Again Initiative:
1. The Home Again initiative should, at a minimum, notify the AND, SMD and Ward Councilperson when a property is put in a bundle and then again when the bundle is assigned to a developer.

2. The Home Again Initiative should create public involvement guidelines for developers.  Even matter-of-right projects can proceed much more smoothly if residents are informed early, hopefully in a meeting or series of meetings that can be organized by an ANC Commissioner.  OP should help with these community involvement and notification guidelines.

3. As required by regulation, all Home Again projects should be required to submit a complete set of building plans.  A set of these plans should be maintained by Home Again as a documented history of the renovation and to allow review for accuracy and soundness of design.

4. The Home Again Initiative should clarify its policy with respect to affordable housing.  The ANNNNNC should communicate previous positions on appropriate definitions of affordable housing.

For DCRA:
1. DCRA should consider creating Ward liaisons like DDOT and OP to address issues under the jurisdiction of DCRA, including questions on building permits.

For MOTIR:
1. MOTIR should post all permits immediately at 1209 Wylie Street so that neighbors know if the work they see happening is permitted.  No other property should be released to MOTIR pending satisfactory resolution of issues with 1209 Wylie.

2. On the projects that involve excavation and party walls (12154, 1216, 1217 Wylie), MOTIR should have been in contact with the adjacent property owners before submitting permit applications.  DCRA should not issue any permits for these addresses until there is an indication in the application file that this has happened.

3. The Home Again Initiative needs to inform MOTIR of their responsibilities with respect to adjacent property owners.  No Title should be surrendered until Home Agtain has confirmation that adjacent neighbors have been consulted.

4. No building or site should ever be left unsupervised and unsecured.  When the workday ends, the buildings must be secured or monitored for safety.

In response to a question, Mr. Rice said that the Home Again program consists of a list of developers qualified to bid on vacant buildings.  The City doesn’t turn over the buildings until they are fully permitted with DCRA.  The program needs to exert more oversight over the developers.  The motion was passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC send a letter to the Historic Preservation Review Board containing the following recommendations on the Medlink proect:

1. Support residential re-development at a moderate density of no more than 275 units that will not overwhelm the surrounding neighborhood, which is composed primarily of rowhouses and some small apartment buildings.  (The previous development plans that were approved by HPRB had a total of 275 units. It would have been preferable for density above that allowed under R-5-B zoning to come in as a Planned Unit Development; ANC 6A previously supported a down-zoning from R-5-D to R-5-B, although this was never acted upon by OP.)

2. Support the renovation of the 1928 building and the demolition of later additions to allow reconstruction with underground parking at a greater than 1.1 to 1 ratio.  New construction, particularly along Massachusetts Avenue, should look to the 1928 building for guidance on appropriate height, massing and materials.  With respect to height and massing, the “B” building as currently proposed is out of scale with the 1928 building, which is the contributing historical structure on the property.  With respect to materials, particular care should be exercised where extensive expanses of glass are proposed, as in the “C” and “E” buildings.

3. Support the 3-wtory height of proposed “D” and “E” buildings ar the corner of 8th and C Streets, NE and along C Street, NE as consistent with the scale of rowhouses opposite.

4. Recommend that the project not include the auo/taxi drop=off court along the southern (Massachusetts/Constitution Ave.) edge of the project.  Most vehicles would approach from the west, and would have to turn across traffic flow on Constitution and Massachusetts to use the proposed drop-off court.  A pedestrian entrance with green space and landscaping would be more desirable.

5. Support multiple points of pedestrian entry into the residential buildings to prevent long “dead zones” along the sidewalk.

6. Support access points on 7th, 8th, and C Streets for automobiles to spread the traffic burden among the surrounding residential streets.

7. support widening the 8th Street NE entrance as planned to provide additional space for the St. James Church.  Recommend a step-down in height of the “A” building on 8th Street NE as it approaches the church.

8. support gym, indoor pool or other health-related amenity in the renovated 1975 tower (“C” building) that could be open to the surrounding community.

9. HPRB should consider whether the first phase of the project would meet HPRB approval if proposed without the second phase.

The motion was approved without objection.

 Motion: A motion was made to accept the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee.  It was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the recommendation of the Community Outreach Committee that Bettie Currie-Tonic be removed from the Committee because she has attended no meetings. The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the Committee’s recommendation that $150.17 be allocated to complete a grant to Gibbs Elementary School PTA for the purchase of pom-poms.  The request was approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the Committee’s recommendation that each Commissioner be enabled to purchase four frames, at a cost of not more than $100, for posting the ANC agenda at places within their SMD.  A discussion followed about how to pay for them within the Auditor’s guidelines for purchases.  It was determined to modify the motion to use Kinko’s as a vehicle for purchasing the frames with one Commissioner taking orders from other members of the Commission.  Mr. Borbely volunteered to be the purchasing agent.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Ibangha, and passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Community Outreach Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the recommendation of the Public Safety Committee to adopt its mission and goals.  The motion was adopted without ojections.

Motion;  Mr. Fengler moved that the recommendation of the Public Safety Committee that PSAs 102 and 103 be requested to send representatives to Committee meetings. It was passed without objection.

Mr. Fengler complimented the committee for its work.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the report of the Public Safety Committee be accepted. It was accepted without objection.

Schools
Mr. Borbely raised the issue that there are real issues with Special Education at Spingarn, particularly that Individual Service Plans for special ed students are not up to date.  Mr. Alberti asked who initiates the reports, whether it is the school or is someone else in charge?  Mr. Cromer said that the special ed staff is fully aware of the process, and that information is being passed on about the program without any confirmation.  Mr. Ibangha expressed his concern that there was no principal or vice principal presenting information at the committee meeting, and that he had asked Tommy Wells for a meeting, and he was unresponsive.  Mr. Borbely asked how the Committee can work with what it has heard unless it talks to the principal first.  Mr. Fengler said that issues like this should be discussed with Mr. Wells, and he feels uncomfortable taking any action on the issue without more information.  Mr. Cromer said that Spingarn is looking for more community involvement, and the business community needs to invest in the school.  He also said that girl gangs are more devastating than anything else.  Elizabeth Nelson suggested that there should be some fact-finding to discover whether the special ed numbers exist.  Mr. Fengler suggested referring the issue back to the committee so it can do due diligence on the issue.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the March and April reports of the Schools Committee be accepted, and it passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Rice nominated Andree Taylor to be a member of the Schools Committee.  She was accepted without objection.

6. New Business
ABC Oversight and Great Weight
Mr. Fengler expressed his frustration in dealing with the ABC, particularly based on his experience with S&T, and said that there needs to be procedures in dealing with them.  He referred the issue to the ABL Committee to come up with a plan.

Bike Lane on C Street
Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC send a letter to DDOT supporting the establishment of a bike lane on C Street NE between 3rd and 13th Streets.  He stated that it would be a really positive addition to the community.  The letter, he said, should also ask for enforcement.  It was adopted without objection.

Mike Harmon said that bike lanes were good for traffic calming, and urged the ANC to speak up for other streets.  He said the City has just published maps of bike lanes that were released on May 20th.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45.

